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SHEFFIELD CITY COUNCIL 
 
Report Of The Head Of Planning 
To The NORTH & WEST Planning And Highways Committee 
Date Of Meeting: 13/11/2012 
 
LIST OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS FOR DECISION OR INFORMATION 
 
*NOTE* Under the heading “Representations” a Brief Summary of Representations 
received up to a week before the Committee date is given (later representations 
will be reported verbally).  The main points only are given for ease of reference.  
The full letters are on the application file, which is available to members and the 
public and will be at the meeting. 
 

 
Case Number 

 
12/02902/FUL (Formerly PP-02188800) 
 

Application Type Full Planning Application 
 

Proposal Change of use of ground floor to a coffee shop (Class 
A3) 
 

Location Mr P's Self Service Fruit & Vegetables 
299 South Road 
Walkley 
Sheffield 
S6 3TA 
 

Date Received 19/09/2012 
 

Team NORTH & WEST 
 

Applicant/Agent Matthew Jones 
 

Recommendation Grant Conditionally 
 

Subject to: 
 
1 The development shall be begun not later than the expiration of three years 

from the date of this decision. 
 
 In order to comply with the requirements of the Town and Country Planning 

Act. 
 
2 The development must be carried out in complete accordance with the 

following approved documents: 
 
 Drawing Number 12/003/P04, 12/003/P03, 12/003/P02, 12/003/P01 and 

Design and Access statement, 
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 unless otherwise authorised in writing by the Local Planning Authority. 
 
 In order to define the permission. 
 
3 No externally mounted plant or equipment for heating, cooling or ventilation 

purposes, nor grilles, ducts, vents for similar internal equipment, shall be 
fitted to the building unless full details thereof have first been submitted to 
and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority, and once installed 
such plant or equipment should not be altered without prior written approval 
of the Local Planning Authority. 

 
 In the interests of the amenities of the locality and occupiers of adjoining 

property. 
 
Attention is drawn to the following justifications: 
 
1. The decision to grant permission and impose any conditions has been taken 

having regard to the relevant policies and proposals from the Sheffield 
Development Framework and the Unitary Development Plan set out below: 

 
 S7 - Development in District and Local Shopping Centres 
 S10 - Conditions on Development in Shopping Areas 
 BE5 - Building Design & Siting 
 
 The proposed change of use is considered to be acceptable in principle on 

the basis that the proposal would bring a vacant unit back in to use which 
would add to the vitality of the centre, and whilst the concentration of uses 
may be below 50%, given the potential benefits and the intent of policy S10, 
the proposal is on balance considered to be acceptable. The proposed use 
will not have an adverse effect upon amenity and the proposal is considered 
to be satisfactory with regards highways.  

 
 The alterations to the frontage and access into the building are considered 

to be acceptable in design terms.  
 
 Overall the proposal is considered to be satisfactory with regards Policies 

S7, S10 and BE5 Building Design and Siting. 
 
 This explanation is only intended as a summary of the reasons for grant of 

planning permission.  For further detail on the decision please see the 
application report at www.sheffield.gov.uk/planningonline or by calling the 
planning officer, contact details are at the top of this notice. 
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Site Location 

 
 
© Crown copyright and database rights 2011 Ordnance Survey 10018816 
 
LOCATION AND PROPOSAL 
 
The application relates to a currently vacant unit located on South Road within 
Walkley’s shopping parade. The property is a two storey flat roof building, with 
retail unit to the ground floor and further residential accommodation to the first 
floor, which is predominantly glazed to the frontage. 
 
The street scene consists of a variety of uses typical of a Local Shopping centre. 
The buildings within the street scene are of a predominantly terraced style, whether 
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new build or traditional terraced. Within the street scene are also large stone 
Church buildings which are Listed. 
 
The property is within an area designated as a Local Shopping Area in the adopted 
Unitary Development Plan.  
 
RELEVANT PLANNING HISTORY  
 
There is no relevant planning history for this property.  
 
SUMMARY OF REPRESENTATIONS 
 
There have been 30 letters of neighbour representation regarding this application.  
27 letters of these representations were expressing support for the proposal, whilst 
3 were objecting.  
 
Objections were made on the following grounds:  
 
- There is a policy objection to the loss of an A1 unit. If the change of use is 

granted then a potential A1 unit will be lost.  
- Parking is at a premium in the area and South Road is governed by 

clearway restrictions, there is no parking associated with the development 
and not all customers or staff will walk or use public transport during the 
opening times applied for.  

- South Road and the surrounding streets already have a number of A3, A4 
and A5 premises and community spaces that provide a range of food and 
drink. Saturation must therefore be an issue. A further unit would have a 
negative effect on existing businesses.  

- There has been no engagement with the current business community by the 
applicant. The products which it is stated will be served are all available 
within a short distance of the proposed premises. 

- There are already sufficient outlets if this nature which would affect others 
which area already struggling to survive in the current economic conditions. 
To grant this application would potentially result in the closure of another 
which is unacceptable.   

 
A further objection has been received from Walkley Community Forum. However, a 
further message has been received stating that the following comments are an 
individual’s opinion and not from the group, as the messenger is a member of the 
group and it has not been discussed.  
 
Notwithstanding this, the following is noted as having been received: 
 
- The forum does not wish to see shops empty and deteriorating  but granting 

this would affect the current provision supplied by businesses, churches and 
charities and this could result in the demise of more than one of these; 
thereby creating more unwanted empty properties.  

- It has been muted at previous Forum meetings that there is no wish for 
South and Howard Roads to become similar to both London and Ecclesall 
Road which has an abundance of these outlets.  
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The 27 letters of support make the following comments. 
 
- The coffee shop would make a good contribution to the local community, 

would be a community hub and would offer much potential for the people of 
Walkley; and would also help revive the community.  

- The proposed use would be a good use of a currently vacant space.  
- There is no alternative space of its kind in the area. Several respondents 

have commented that they have to travel to Crookes, Hillsborough, 
Broomhill, Ecclesall Road or the city centre for such a use.  

- The area is currently uninspiring. The area is missing an upmarket coffee 
shop, and although there are others in the area they are for a different 
market/audience. 

- There are enough different types of people in Walkley to support different 
cafes and a coffee shop. 

- There are enough people within walking distance so parking shouldn’t be an 
issue.  

- Litter should not necessarily be a problem due to nature of the use.  
- Haven’t really lost a fruit and vegetable shop as this has moved into 

Beeches.  
- It would be a missed opportunity for Walkley if it was rejected.  
- Opening into the evening would be benefit and would provide other social 

options.  
- Would prefer to spend leisure time in Walkley than the city centre, and this 

would mean that more money is spent in local shops.  
- The loss of an A1 retail unit would have les impact on the character of the 

locality than another empty unit.  
- A vibrant South Road suits everyone.  
- Café’s are essential in building community resilience, and addressing social 

isolation and loneliness which is a key city priority. 
- Empty units are an eyesore and we should welcome any initiative that adds 

vibrancy.  
- Alterations to the highway in the New Year will help with parking.   
- The coffee shop will support other businesses in Walkley. 
- The other two cafes close after lunch.  
 
PLANNING ASSESSMENT 
 
Policy 
 
Validity of the Plan 
 
The NPPF (paragraph 216) says that the draft City Policies and Sites document is 
now a material consideration to the extent to which there are unresolved objections 
to relevant policies (the less significant the unresolved objections, the greater the 
weight that may be given). City Policy C4 would control change of use from class 
A1 depending on the proportion of non A1 properties already within 50 metres of 
the property. However there are unresolved objections to C4 which means it 
carries little weight. 
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The most relevant policies in considering this application are therefore Policies S7 
and S10 of the adopted Unitary Development Plan. 
 
Principle of Development  
 
Policy S7 ‘Development in District and Local Shopping Centres’ states that in 
district and local shopping centres, the shops (use class A1) will be the preferred 
uses, whilst food and drink outlets will be acceptable.  
 
The principle of a coffee shop in the local shopping centre is therefore acceptable 
in principle. 
 
Policy S10 ‘Conditions on Development in Shopping Areas’ states that in shopping 
areas new development or change of use will be permitted provided that it would 
not lead to a concentration of uses which would prejudice the dominance of 
preferred uses in the Area or its principal role as a shopping centre.   
 
Within the local shopping area, an assessment has been undertaken as to the 
whether this proposed development will affect the concentration of retail units. 
There are currently less than 50% of units in use as retail, with 28 out of 68 units 
being within A1 use in the local centre, and as this would affect the concentration 
of preferred uses then the proposal is, in policy terms, unacceptable.  
 
However, it is noted that the coffee shop proposed will bring a currently vacant unit 
back into reuse and it is considered that there may be some mitigating benefits in 
changing the use. The policy S10a is designed to preserve the retail nature of the 
local shopping centre and this unit may encourage daytime shoppers and bring 
back into use a currently vacant unit. It is therefore considered that considering the 
intention of Policy s10 that the proposed use could make a positive contribution to 
the vibrancy of the local shopping centre. The number of representations received 
in support of the proposal, as part of the neighbour consultation process would 
suggest that there is some community support for the proposal, which in turn 
suggests that the proposal has the potential to increase the vibrancy of the centre.   
 
In considering the above, it is felt that the principle of development are acceptable, 
and will not necessarily undermine the aims of Policies S7 and S10 in respect of 
the role of the Local Shopping Centre.  
 
Impact of the proposed development 
 
Policy S10 ‘Conditions on Development in Shopping Areas’ in addition to 
considering the concentration of uses also states that the proposed new 
development or change of use should not cause residents or visitors to suffer from 
unacceptable living conditions and that the development should be well designed 
and of a scale and nature appropriate to the site, comply with policies for the built 
and green environment as appropriate and that it should be served adequately be 
transport facilities and provide safe access to the highway network and have 
appropriate off street parking and not endanger pedestrians. 
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There are residential units above the property and on the surrounding streets. The 
opening of a café does therefore have the potential for some disturbance through 
low level noise. The opening hours which the applicant is seeking consent for are 
7am to 7pm Monday to Friday and 8am to 7pm Saturdays, Sundays and Bank 
Holidays, and no details of noise attenuation measures are provided. Advice is 
currently being sought as to the acceptability of the hours and details of any 
suggested conditions on restricted opening hours over and above those sought, or 
noise mitigation, will be reported to members at committee.  
 
The alteration proposed to the premises includes the alteration of the frontage to 
form a new entrance and proposals to remove the current step and replace this 
with a ramp. The alterations to the frontage are considered to be acceptable in 
design terms, are consistent with the character of the property as a whole and will 
not detract from the overall appearance of the building. The signage proposed to 
the front of the building will likely need to be the subject of a further application for 
advertisement consent.  
 
To the rear of the property the only change shown is the potential renewal of the 
extract vent. If the renewal of this requires only a like for like change then there will 
be no adverse impact arising from this. To ensure that there are no adverse 
amenity effects arising from this development in the future, it is recommended that 
a condition be applied which states that no plant or machinery should be installed 
on the building without the prior consent of the Local Planning Authority.  
 
It is noted that no off street parking has been provided, but as the property is within 
the local shopping centre, well served by public transport and with the local 
community within walking distance it is considered that the lack of parking 
provision is acceptable. It is also noted that the former use of the property was a 
commercial premise and it is unlikely that the parking demand created by the 
proposed use would be significantly over and above the demand created by the 
former.  
 
Access  
 
Policy BE5 ‘ Building Design and Siting requires that in addition to good design, 
that developers should meet the needs of users particularly people with disabilities, 
elderly people, people with children and women. 
 
The scheme proposes the provision of a new ramp to remove the former stepped 
access. The ramp proposed would not be ideal if this were a new build property, 
however, it is acknowledged that this is a retro fit and therefore there are some 
constraints to the development. The access ramp proposed is therefore considered 
to the most appropriate option, and is an improvement in terms of access 
compared to the retention of the step. This element of the proposal is therefore 
considered to be satisfactory with regards the aims of Policy BE5. 
 
RESPONSE TO REPRESENTATIONS 
 
The matters relating to the loss of an A1 unit and the associated policy objections 
are dealt with earlier in this report.  
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It is acknowledged that parking is at a premium in this area, but given the location 
within the shopping centre and its accessibility both through public transport and 
walking it is not considered that this is a sufficient ground on which to refuse the 
application. It is also noted that other commercial uses on South Road do not have 
off street parking.  
 
Notwithstanding the earlier comments regarding a concentration of units, the 
matter of saturation from a business perspective and the impact upon existing 
businesses and cannot be a material planning consideration.  
 
There is no requirement prior to submitting a planning application to engage with 
the community (whether business or residential), although it is encouraged. Whilst 
the food offer may be available elsewhere locally, this is not a material 
consideration in respect of the impact of business upon business.  
 
The concern that South Road could become another Ecclesall Road or London 
Road is noted, but it is not necessarily considered that this change of use would 
result in a tip in the balance and would result in such a change to South Road.  
 
The matters of support are noted.  
 
SUMMARY AND RECOMMENDATION 
 
The proposed change of use is considered to be acceptable in principle on the 
basis that the proposal would bring a vacant unit back in to use which would add to 
the vitality of the centre, and whilst the concentration of uses may be below 50%, 
given the potential benefits and the intent of policy S10, the proposal is on balance 
considered to be acceptable. The proposed use is not likely to have an adverse 
effect upon amenity, subject to the imposition of appropriate conditions, and the 
proposal is considered to be satisfactory with regards highways.  
 
The alterations to the frontage and access into the building are considered to be 
acceptable in design terms.  
 
Overall the proposal is considered to be satisfactory with regards Policies S7, S10 
and BE5 Building Design and Siting. A recommendation is therefore made for 
approval subject to conditions.  
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Case Number 

 
12/02729/FUL  
 

Application Type Full Planning Application 
 

Proposal Retention of a wooden outbuilding to be used as a 
garden store/studio 
 

Location 4 Mowson Hollow 
Sheffield 
S35 0AD 
 

Date Received 05/09/2012 
 

Team NORTH & WEST 
 

Applicant/Agent Mr J Foster 
 

Recommendation Refuse with Enforcement Action 
 

Subject to: 
 
1 The outbuilding by virtue of its siting results in encroachment of urban 

development into the Green Belt and is therefore contrary to policy GE1 of 
the Sheffield Unitary Development Plan. 

 
2 The development is considered to be inappropriate development in the 

Green Belt under the terms of Policy GE3 of the Unitary Development Plan, 
which causes harm to the open character of the area. In the absence of very 
special circumstances to justify a departure from the provisions of the 
adopted plan on this occasion, the Local Planning Authority consider that 
the proposal is contrary to Policy GE3 of the Sheffield Unitary Development 
Plan. 

 
3 The proposed development by virtue of its siting is out of character in terms 

of the surrounding landscape and detracts from the open character of the 
Green Belt as such the scheme is contrary to Policy GE4 of the Sheffield 
Unitary Development Plan. 

 
Attention is drawn to the following directives: 
 
1. The Director of Development Services or the Head of Planning has been 

authorised to take all necessary steps, including enforcement action and the 
institution of legal proceedings, if necessary, to secure the removal of the 
outbuilding.  The Local Planning Authority will be writing separately on this 
matter. 

 

Page 25



 14

Site Location 

 
 
© Crown copyright and database rights 2011 Ordnance Survey 10018816 
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Page 27



 16

 
 
 
LOCATION AND PROPOSAL 
 
The application has been submitted by the owners of 4 Mowson Hollow .  
4 Mowson Hollow is a large detached dwelling set within a gated development of 5 
dwellings. The site falls within the Green Belt. The dwellings sit in what was a 
former quarry and in the main part the residential development is screened by the 
former quarry face and trees. Due to the gated nature of the development there is 
no public access , however a public footpath crosses the wider development to the 
east meaning that there are some public views of the area.  
 
The applicants are seeking consent to retain a timber outbuilding which is used as 
a store and a studio for use ancillary to the main dwelling. The outbuilding has 
been sited on land within the ownership of No 4, however is beyond the curtilage of 
the property as it is sited beyond the fenced boundary associated with this property 
which visual boundary to the wider development. 
 
RELEVANT PLANNING HISTORY 
 
00/00709/FUL Erection of 5 dwelling houses and garages and   

  implementation of a landscaping management scheme  
  (Amended Plan SK02.D received on1 September 2000) 

       
   GC 07/11/2000 
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01/10279/FUL Erection of 5 dwelling houses and garages (amended   
  scheme) (Plans received on 9/4/02 and subject to   
  unilateral agreement under section 106 of the Town and  
  Country Planning Act 1990 signed on 25/06/02 

 
   GCUA  02/02/2002 
 
The above permissions relate to the original development. This was permitted in 
the Green Belt as it had a reduced physical impact compared to the previous use 
of the quarry and improved the openness of the Green Belt. A legal agreement was 
signed by the developer to prevent any further dwellings being built on the site. 
Permitted development rights were also removed to ensure control over future 
development was maintained. 
 
Within this site under application 12/01673/FUL the erection of summer house and 
siting of hot tub was approved 21.08.2012.  
 
There is also a current application under consideration for the erection of a 
boundary wall at this application site. 12/03020/FUL. This need not be detailed 
further in this application.  
 
On the wider development other extensions and alterations to dwellings have been 
allowed. These have largely been permitted on the basis that there was no / limited 
public view and the open character of the Green Belt would not be harmed. 
 
Of relevance is also an appeal decision from July 2005 relating to No 5 Mowson 
Hollow where an appeal was upheald for the refusal of a garage extension to form 
a gym. (04-03704-FUL) This was found make the area seem less open through 
enclosing additional volume which would be visible from both the access road and 
the public footpath. Regard was also had to the fact that the extension did not 
provide basic modern amenities. The Inspector also acknowledge the site itself 
was well screened in landscape however did not feel that this in itself amounted to 
special circumstances to outweigh the harm caused by inappropriate development 
in the Green Belt. 
 
SUMMARY OF REPRESENTATIONS 
 
Two letters of representation have been received. One from Bradfield Parish 
Council  raising no objection and one letter of objection from a neighbouring 
occupier. The points raised are outlined below; 
 
- Query is raised regarding the use of the studio 
- Concern is raised regarding access to the building as this is from a 

communal access 
- The building should not be regarded as ancillary due to the manner of 

access, which is also a turning head for fire appliances.. 
- The style and finish is not in context with the area. 
- Concern is raised that the building is wholly separate and reduces openness 

and is unregulated development in the Green Belt. 
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- If consent is granted request is made that it is accessed from No 4 and a 
boundary erected to enclose it in the curtilage, to avoid spilling out onto 
communal land and the access road and allowing the access road to be free 
of parking.  

 
Bradfield Parish Council: No objection providing all the planning rules are followed. 
 
The applicant has also forwarded a letter in response to the comments made in the 
objection letter 
 
- clarification is provided that there is no commercial operation in the studio 

and this is for domestic use only. There is no drainage or running water, 
therefore no other intension for this building 

- The communal access provides a right of way for adjoining land owners to 
move cattle and provide access to a former quarry office 

- The position of the garden store does not impact on the turning head 
- The building was erected before it was realised that permitted development 

rights have been removed 
- The position and size is sympathetic to the development and does not 

impact on the openness. The materials have been selected to blend into the 
woodland and the outbuilding designed to minimise the impact on 
neighbouring residential properties. 

- The store is currently well screened from the development. 
- The fence and gate prevent the spilling out onto communal land 
- The outbuilding does not impact on rights of way and maintains these. 
- There is no restriction on other residents using the turning head 
 
PLANNING ASSESSMENT 
 
The application site falls within the Green Belt as allocated in the Sheffield Unitary 
Development Plan.  
 
Policies GE1 ‘Development in the Green Belt’ , GE3 New Building in the Green 
Belt  and GE4 ‘Development and the Green Belt Environment’ are the most 
relevant policies in respect of preventing development which would be harmful to 
the open character of the Green Belt and would compromise the aims of the Green 
Belt.  
 
UDP policy GE6 and Supplementary Planning Guidance on Designing House 
extensions relate to house extensions in the Green Belt and allow minor additions 
to the original house subject to appropriate design and impact on the Green Belt. 
 
In this instance the applicant has confirmed that the outbuilding is used as ancillary 
accommodation to the dwelling and used for the family to undertake hobbies such 
as photography, music and art. The building is sited in the north east corner of the 
site beyond the boundary to the site. The siting of the building beyond the 
boundary, outside the curtilage means that it is somewhat divorced from the 
existing dwelling means that it is more appropriate to consider the development as 
a new building in the Green Belt rather than a house extension. 
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Policy GE1 states that development in the Green Belt will not be permitted, except 
in very special circumstances where it would lead to unrestricted growth of the built 
up area or the encroachment of urban development into the countryside.  
 
The existing fence line separates the development from the woodland to the rear. 
Within the residential development, between No’s 4 and 5 Mowson Hollow the 
internal access road projects to the boundary and is understood to have shared 
use. This is gated at the boundary and is surfaced beyond the gate for a few 
metres then continues unsurfaced to the rear of the site. Whilst this surfacing is 
development beyond the site boundary is an existing encroachment, the siting of 
the building in this location by virtue of its nature has a greater impact and does 
represent a further encroachment. No special circumstances that have been put 
forward that justify a new building in this location in terms of policies GE1 and GE3. 
The scheme is therefore contrary to these policies and considered inappropriate 
development in the Green Belt. 
 
Design, Siting and impact on the Green Belt  
 
The outbuilding is sizable measuring 10.5 metres x 4 metres, but tapers in its 
width. The structure has been finished in timber and has a natural slate roof.  
Whilst the design is typical of a domestic outbuilding, it is the siting of this beyond 
the curtilage of the development is out of character with the woodland area beyond 
and would not conserve the open character of the land beyond the domestic 
curtilage. Whilst the private nature of the development means that there are limited 
views of the site. The public footpath crossing the east of the development is 
elevated and when walking north there are views across the development and the 
outbuilding is visible with its presence detracting from an area which should be 
open in character. For this reason the scheme is contrary to Policy GE4 of the 
Unitary Development Plan. 
 
Amenity 
 
The building is sited sufficient distance from neighbouring properties and with 
adequate screening so that loss of amenity through overshadowing or overlooking 
would not arise. 
 
Area of Natural History Interest 
 
The development is sited within an Area of Natural History Interest. Policy GE13 
requires such areas to be protected.  There is no evidence to suggest that the 
development has decreased the nature conservation value of the area in this 
instance. 
 
Highways 
 
Although the building is accessed via the gate at the end of the communal access 
road, the development itself does not obstruct the use of this internal road for either 
parking / or turning. The route beyond the fence line is also unaffected. There are 
no highway safety issues that arise as a result of the scheme. 
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RESPONSE TO REPRESENTATIONS  
 
- Concern is raised regarding access to the building as this is from a 

communal access – Highway safety issues have been assessed above. The 
access arrangements are a private issue. The cabin does not result in 
vehicles using this communal stretch of drive any more than the previous 
situation. Concerns regarding the use of this is not related to this 
application. 

 
- If consent is granted request is made that it is accessed from No 4 and a 

boundary erected to enclose it in the curtilage, to avoid spilling out onto 
communal land and the access road and allowing the access road to be free 
of parking. -  To enclose additional land within the garden curtilage would 
not be desirable. The pedestrian access from the shared route does not 
result in any highway safety or amenity issues. Other issues regarding rights 
of way are non planning issues. 

 
ENFORCEMENT  
 
In light of the above assessment it is recommended that authority be given to the 
Director of Development Services or Head of Planning to take all necessary steps, 
including enforcement action and the institution of legal proceedings, if necessary, 
to secure the removal of the unauthorised outbuilding. 
 
SUMMARY AND RECOMMENDATION 
 
The site is in the Green Belt and the outbuilding has been sited beyond the 
curtilage on the property and the residential development. The siting of the building 
in this location is an encroachment of urban development into the Green Belt and 
contrary to policy GE1. As the building is outside the residential curtilage it is 
classed as a new building in the Green belt rather than a domestic extension. The 
building does not fall within the appropriate building uses specified in policy GE3 
and no special circumstances have been submitted to outweigh the harm caused 
by allowing such development in this location. The scheme is therefore contrary to 
the abovementioned policy.  The presence of the outbuilding in this location 
reduces the openness and appears out of character in terms of it being situated 
beyond the curtilage adjacent to the woodland beyond and constitutes visual harm 
to the Green Belt. This is contrary to Policy GE4 of the UDP. For the above 
reasons the scheme is unacceptable and the recommendations is for members to 
refuse the scheme and that authority be given to the Director of Development 
Services or Head of Planning to take all necessary steps, including enforcement 
action and the institution of legal proceedings, if necessary, to secure the removal 
of the unauthorised outbuilding. 
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Case Number 

 
12/02082/CHU  
 

Application Type Planning Application for Change of Use 
 

Proposal Use of site as breakers yard 
 

Location Barker Collins Engineering 
Hallamshire Works 
Bardwell Road 
Sheffield 
S3 8AS 
 

Date Received 28/06/2012 
 

Team NORTH & WEST 
 

Applicant/Agent Quarry Motors 
 

Recommendation Refuse 
 

For the following reason(s): 
 
1 The proposed use of the site for the purposes as a breakers yard represents 

a departure from the provisions of the Draft Sheffield Development 
Framework City Policies And Sites plan.  In the absence of an exception to 
justify a departure from the plan on this occasion, the Local Planning 
Authority consider that the proposal is contrary to the aims of Policy H1 of 
the Draft Sheffield Development Framework City Policies And Sites plan by 
reason of the harm to the emerging strategy for the local area. 
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Site Location 
 

 
 
© Crown copyright and database rights 2011 Ordnance Survey 10018816 
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LOCATION 
 
The site lies on the western side of Bardwell Road in Neepsend and comprises a 
former engineering works building and an open yard.  The address of the 
application site given in this application has been corrected. 
 
The immediate surrounding area on Bardwell Road is predominantly business and 
industrial in character.  Bardwell Road runs northwards from Nursery Road, under 
a low railway bridge and on to an industrial area and the Vale Road access to the 
ski village.  
 
The former engineering building on the application site is currently vacant.  Its yard 
lies on the north side of the building and which is bounded by a high wall to the 
rear, a wall and buildings/small compounds to its north side, and a low 
wall/palisade fencing and entrance gate to the front. 
 
To the south, the Hallamshire Works building adjoins Kingfisher Works and 
Riverside Works.  Kingfisher Works which wraps around the corner of Bardwell 
Road and Neepsend Lane has been converted in several small business units.  
Riverside Works off Neepsend Lane is used for engineering/manufacturing 
purposes and adjoins part of the southeast corner of the site. 
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To the west the site adjoins part of the large area of open land off Parkwood Road 
formerly used as part of a gas works. 
 
On the north side of the site is a group of buildings and small compounds variously 
used for vehicle testing, manufacturing joinery items and building maintenance. 
 
The buildings on the east side of Bardwell Road are used by a variety of 
businesses predominantly for manufacturing purposes.  The southern most of 
these units is used as an indoor skate park. 
 
Further to the south, the River Don and part of its riverside are within the Kelham 
Island Industrial Conservation Area. 
 
PROPOSAL 
 
The proposal seeks to change the use of the premises from its former engineering 
use (Use Class B2 general industry) to use as a breakers yard.  Use as a yard for 
the breaking of motor vehicles is specifically excluded from any of the specified use 
classes in the 1987 Use Classes Order and is therefore a sui generis use. 
 
The applicant has stated that their business involves servicing, repairing and the 
dismantling and breaking of damaged BMW vehicles to reclaim used spare parts to 
resell.  The company currently have premises on Rutland Street in Neepsend and 
are seeking to transfer part of their business onto the Bardwell Road site. 
 
The applicant has stated that the building on the application site would be used to 
accommodate the activities associated with the de-pollution of vehicles and their 
dismantling, as well as providing storage for reclaimed parts, and ancillary offices. 
 
The de-pollution process includes removal of oils, gases and tyres and is carried 
out within a bunded area within the building.  The dismantling mainly involves the 
use of hand tools and air guns to remove the parts although power saws and 
acetylene cutting would occasionally be used. 
 
The ancillary offices would be located in the southeast corner of the building where 
there is a main pedestrian entrance door off the Bardwell Road frontage. 
 
The open yard would be used to stack vehicles on a racking system (4 racks with 
each rack capable of taking up to 6 vehicles stored 3 vehicles high on each side), 
for the siting of 3 or 4 large storage containers, for the provision of parking, and for 
on-site servicing including deliveries and collection of vehicles and parts. 
 
The applicant has stated that the racks can be reduced to 2 vehicles high if 
appropriate. 
 
The applicant has stated the 6 metre long storage containers would be sited just 
behind the front boundary wall and fence.  The car storage racks would be sited 
towards the rear of the yard.  Staff and customer parking would be provided within 
the yard. 
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The car bodies would be delivered to the site on a 7.5 tonne rigid vehicle.  A fork lift 
truck is used to move the car bodies to and from the racking system.  There would 
be no crushing of vehicles on the site.  Following removal of the saleable parts the 
redundant car bodies and non-saleable parts are collected and delivered to 
existing vehicle waste operators. 
 
The applicant has stated that the majority of the saleable parts are delivered to 
customers by courier, although some customers visit the site (approximately 5 or 6 
customers per day). 
 
The applicant has stated that the maximum annual operational throughput is 
approximately 5000 tonnes. 
 
The proposed hours of use would be between 8am and 5.30pm on Mondays to 
Fridays, and between 9am and 1pm on Saturdays. 
 
RELEVANT PLANNING HISTORY 
 
There are no recent planning applications relating to this site.  The last application 
was in 1995 when planning permission was granted for an extension to a workshop 
on the rear part of the yard (application no. 95/0924P refers). 
 
SUMMARY OF REPRESENTATIONS 
 
The application was publicised by letters to neighbouring and nearby occupiers. 
 
Two letters of objection have been received from a company that owns Riverside 
Works and most of Kingfisher Works and who also occupy a unit at Kingfisher 
Works. 
 
In the first letter the company state they fully support the Council’s commitment to 
regeneration of the city and the policies of supporting and sustaining business and 
employment, whilst welcome renovation of Hallamshire Works cannot support a 
breakers yard in the property, it is contrary to Council’s planning policies for the 
area, would have a detrimental effect on the regeneration of Neepsend and 
adversely affect business and employment in the area.  This objection relates to 
the following matters: 
 
- the address on the application is incorrect; 
- the units in Kingfisher Works house a wide variety of small businesses 

currently 13 including engineering, manufacturing, IT design, couriers, party 
planning.  Hallamshire Works and Kingfisher Works are divided by a block 
wall and share many party walls, gutters and drains; 

- the area is industrial in the Sheffield UDP, however the Sheffield 
Development Framework (SDF) shows the area as a business area, 
Policies IB6/IB7 shows scrapyards as unacceptable, their processes will 
involve outside storage of scrap vehicles also unacceptable by the SDF in 
these areas; 

- Policy CS5 of the SDF Core Strategy show the Upper Don Valley and 
Neepsend areas as areas where manufacturing, distribution/warehousing 
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and other non-office businesses should be encouraged and manufacturing 
businesses to relocate, a breakers yard would deter businesses from 
relocating to the area, discourage developers from renovating the many 
poorly maintained properties in the area many of which are architecturally 
and historically interesting; 

- the site is visible from the Kelham Conservation Area and the Rutland 
Cutlery Works due to be redeveloped and other renovated properties, siting 
a breakers yard will detract from the high quality renovation  projects; 

- Hallamshire Works is in a sorry state of repair, however a breakers yard will 
deter other businesses from moving into the area and renovating property; 

- if next to a breakers yard it is highly likely plans for renovating Kingfisher 
Works will be abandoned as agree scapyards and breakers yards are 
inappropriate neighbours for small businesses and would be difficult to 
attract businesses to move into these premises; 

- the businesses in units adjoining Hallamshire Works are established 
manufacturing companies separated from Hallamshire Works by a 
blockwork wall one block thick, if the breakers yard processes involve the 
use of gas cutting equipment and other hotwork this will increase the risk of 
fire; 

- work to satisfy a Fire Officer is not enough to satisfy insurance companies 
who in addition to human safety are concerned with limiting damage to 
buildings and contents, it is not possible to provide adequate fire stops 
between parts of the building and the proposed use, will affect insurance 
cover, increase premiums, and may mean some tenants can no longer 
afford to remain in business, and loss of jobs; 

- access to the site for 5000 tonnes of vehicles around 80 vehicles per week 
is inadequate and will adversely affect movement of goods to and from other 
premises in the area, parking in the area will be more difficult unless 
adequate parking facilities are retained in Hallamshire Works; 

- concerned about environmental impact in terms of noise and waste 
disposal. 

 
Their second letter of objection is on behalf of 11 businesses in the area.  This 
objection relates to the following matters: 
 
- increased traffic will adversely affect business in the area by increasing 

pollution and traffic levels; 
- processing of vehicles will increase noise and litter; 
- Bardwell Road is narrow, concerned that lorries delivering scrap vehicles 

and removing waste may disrupt deliveries to other premises; 
- increase parking problems which will have a detrimental effect on 

businesses in the area which struggle to find adequate parking for 
employees and customers; 

- understand and support Council’s policy of encouraging the relocation of 
businesses and redevelopment of Neepsend, concerned a breakers yard 
will be detrimental to existing businesses, deter new business and dissuade 
developers from redeveloping existing property or building new premises, 
will have a negative effect on the area, reduce employment opportunities 
and lead to further decline in quality of property available for businesses in 
the area. 
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A letter of objection has been received from the company occupying Riverside 
Works on behalf of businesses at Riverside Woks and Kingfisher Works.  The 
objection letter includes a list of signatures from 12 of the businesses supporting 
the objection.  The objection relates to the following matters: 
 
- the siting of a breakers yard nearby will deter developers from renovating 

the currently dilapidated buildings in the area because they will find it difficult 
to  attract companies, both large and small, to move into properties near to 
this type of business; 

- will lead to the area of Neepsend becoming even more run down, make 
business in the area more difficult to sustain, and lead to closure of some 
businesses and subsequent loss of jobs; 

- the increased traffic, not least the movement of 5000 tonnes of scrap cars, 
and increased parking caused by the development will make it difficult for 
businesses and visitors/customers to find somewhere to park.  Will lead to 
further pollution and noise; 

- Kingfisher Works and Hallamshire Works are one building divided by a block 
wall with many party walls and shared gutters, they will be carrying out type 
of work where gas cutting equipment is used, increase risk of fire, 
concerned that may not be able to obtain insurance cover, costs of 
premiums will increase, may result in some businesses having to close 
down with loss of jobs. 

 
PLANNING ASSESSMENT 
 
The key issues for consideration are the weight to be given to the existing and 
emerging planning policies for this area of the city, and the impact the proposed 
use would have on these aspirations and on existing businesses. 
 
Policy Issues 
 
The policy aspirations for this area of the city have changed since the adoption of 
the Sheffield Unitary Development Plan (UDP) in 1998.  The weight to be given to 
the UDP and subsequent policy documents depends on their stage of preparation, 
any unresolved objections to them, and the degree of consistency with 
Government guidance. 
 
The guidance contained in the Government’s National Planning Policy Framework 
(NPPF) published in March 2012 states that full weight may be given at present to 
relevant policies adopted since 2004 (paragraph 214), due weight should be given 
to relevant policies in existing plans according to their degree of consistency with 
the NPPF (paragraph 215), and that weight may be given to relevant policies in 
emerging plans according to the stage of preparation, the extent of unresolved 
objections, and the degree of consistency to the NPPF (paragraph 216). 
 
The relevant development plans in this instance are: 
 
- the Sheffield Unitary Development Plan adopted in 1998; 
- the Sheffield Development Framework Core Strategy adopted in 2009; 
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- the Draft Sheffield Development Framework City Policies and Sites and 
Draft Sheffield Development Framework Proposals Map both published for 
public consultation purposes in 2010. 

 
Of the various masterplanning documents relating to specific areas of the city, the 
relevant masterplans in this instance are: 
 
- the Upper Don Valley Physical Regeneration Strategy (PRS) approved by 

Cabinet in October 2006; 
- the Penistone Road Gateway Action Plan (GAP) adopted by Cabinet in July 

2010; 
- the Strategic Flood Risk Assessment completed in 2008. 
 
The North Neepsend Informal Planning and Design Guidance (IPDG) released in 
2010 has not been subject to formal Council approval.  It was made available to 
major local landowners in the area to be used in pre-planning application 
discussions. 
 
The Sheffield Unitary Development Plan 
 
The Sheffield Unitary Development Plan (UDP), adopted in 1998, identifies the site 
as being within a General Industrial Area with Special Industries. 
 
The saved policies of the UDP include, amongst others, Policy IB5 relating to 
development in general industry areas, and Policy IB9 relating to conditions on 
development in industry and business areas. 
 
Policy IB5 states that within General Industrial Area with Special Industries, the use 
of land and buildings for general industry (Use Class B2) and warehouses (Use 
Class B8) are the preferred uses, and that scrapyards and open storage are 
amongst the range of acceptable uses in such areas.  Policy IB5 also states that 
development proposals for uses not listed in the policy will be decided on their 
individual merits. 
 
For the purposes of Policy IB5, it is considered that the proposed use as a 
breakers yard, is similar in characteristics to scrapyard uses. 
 
It is therefore considered that in respect of the UDP, the proposed use as a 
breakers yard is an acceptable use in principle under Policy IB5 of the UDP. 
 
Policy IB9 of the UDP relates to conditions on development in industry and 
business areas. 
 
Criterion (a) of IB9 considers the principle of dominance of preferred uses in such 
areas.  Policy IB9(a) of the UDP seeks to ensure that new development or change 
of use in Industry and Business Areas would not lead to a concentration of uses 
which would prejudice the dominance of industry and business in the area or cause 
loss of important industrial sites. 
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The area is currently dominated by preferred uses (namely, general industry and 
warehouse uses).  Whilst the proposed change of use sought in this planning 
application would result in the loss of a preferred use (general industry) on this site, 
never-the-less preferred uses in the area would still remain dominant.  The 
application site is not identified as an important industry and business site under 
UDP Policy IB8. 
 
The proposal complies with UDP Policy IB9(a). 
 
Criteria (b) of Policy IB9 seeks to ensure that that new development or change of 
use in Industry and Business Areas would not cause residents or visitors in any 
hotel, hostel, residential institution or housing to suffer from unacceptable living 
conditions. 
 
There are residential properties south of Rutland Road off Neepsend Lane 
approximately 250 metres from the site, to the west side of Penistone Road 
approximately 280 metres away. 
 
It is considered that the proposed use would not significantly harm the living 
conditions of these or other residents or visitor living accommodation in the area. 
 
Criteria (c ) of Policy IB9 seeks to ensure the proposed development is well 
designed with buildings and storage of a scale and nature appropriate to the site. 
 
In this instance the external design of the building remains generally unaffected.  
The proposal seeks to use the yard for storing vehicles, containers and for parking 
and servicing.  The containers will be particularly visible through the palisade 
fencing on the front boundary.  The vehicle storage racks would be partially 
screened by the containers.  It is considered that the scale, extent and height of 
these elements within the yard can be controlled by appropriate conditions.  A 
condition requiring provision of a screen fence of sufficient visual quality along the 
front boundary would secure improvements to lessen the impact of the containers 
and stacked vehicles on the appearance of the streetscene. 
 
The proposal would not prejudice criteria (d) of Policy IB9 which seeks compliance 
with Policies for the built and green environment. 
 
Criteria (e) does not apply to the UDP’s allocation of this site. 
 
The transport and highway issues in criteria (f) and (g) of Policy IB9 are considered 
below.  Of the other policies highlighted in Policy IB9(g), Policies Policy IB5 is 
complied with, Policies IB6 to IB8 and IB10 to IB14 are not applicable to this 
proposal. 
 
It is considered that subject to the satisfactory consideration of the transport and 
highway issues the proposal complies with Policy IB9 of the UDP. 
 
Upper Don Valley Physical Regeneration Strategy 
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The Upper Don Valley Physical Regeneration Strategy (PRS) was approved by 
Cabinet in October 2006 as the basis for regenerating the Upper Don Valley 
covering the period up to 2026.  It provides the broad parameters for the 
regeneration of the Upper Don Valley sub-areas, including the North Neepsend 
area. 
 
The Upper Don Valley PRS encourages the regeneration, investment and 
investment evident in Central Riverside, Kelham and Central Neepsend to extend 
northwards into the Upper Don Valley to create a vibrant new mixed employment 
area in the Neepsend area focused on a rejuvenated riverside, supporting existing 
businesses and encouraging new businesses to locate in the area by regenerating 
vacant and underused sites and land.  It recognises that other uses which 
complement and support the main employment uses can add to the land use mix, 
and that redevelopment of sites and an emphasis on high quality employment 
buildings and improved public realm should help improve North Neepsend. 
 
The Penistone Road Gateway Action Plan 
 
The Penistone Road Gateway Action Plan (GAP) was adopted by Cabinet in July 
2010. 
 
One of the recommendations of the Upper Don Valley PRS is the improvement of 
the character and quality of Penistone road and its public realm and landscape.  
The Penistone Road GAP provides a townscape and landscape framework 
through which significant improvements to the environmental character of the 
Penistone Road corridor will be enabled. 
 
The Penistone Road GAP states that significant change is expected in North 
Neepsend up to 2022 and recognises a need for a cohesive and forward looking 
urban design framework for North Neepsend to lead the expected change.  The 
Draft North Neepsend Urban Design Framework (subsequently renamed as the 
North Neepsend Informal Planning and Design Guidance) was produced to provide 
specific guidelines for encouraging development of land and the public realm that 
is of an appropriate size, type and quality in order to make North Neepsend a more 
attractive place. 
 
North Neepsend Informal Planning and Design Guidance 
 
The North Neepsend Informal Planning and Design Guidance (IPDG) (December 
2010) has not been subject to formal Council approval.  It was made available to 
major local landowners in the area to be used in pre-planning application 
discussions. 
 
The North Neepsend IPDG is not explicit about specific land uses.  Following the 
approval of the Upper Don Valley PRS, the IPDG provides specific guidelines and 
mechanisms for ensuring development is of an appropriate size, type and quality.  
It interprets existing and emerging policies in this area providing an input into the 
SDF process. 
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The vision for North Neepsend and key proposals are the same as those included 
in the Upper Don Valley PRS, including to encourage regeneration and investment, 
to support existing businesses, to encourage a range of new development to 
compliment existing businesses, to improve infrastructure, public realm and the 
street environment. 
 
The North Neepsend IPDG identifies the building on the application site as a 
character building and the view southwards down Bardwell Road to Neepsend 
Lane as an important view.  The IPDG includes sensitively incorporating character 
buildings into any comprehensive redevelopment proposals and retaining important 
views.  It states that new boundary treatments should be of red brick integrating 
any existing stone walls and may incorporate railings and lighting where 
necessary, and seeks sustainable and inclusive design.  
 
The Sheffield Development Framework Core Strategy 
 
The Sheffield Development Framework (SDF) Core Strategy was adopted by the 
Council in March 2009.  It sets out the overall vision, objectives and spatial strategy 
and policies for the city over the period to 2026.  Its policies also supersede some 
of the policies in the UDP. 
 
Core Strategy Policy CS5 identifies the Upper Don Valley as one of the areas for 
locating manufacturing, distribution/warehouse and non-office businesses.  Core 
Strategy Policy CS6 identifies part of Kelham/Neepsend in the city centre as one of 
the transition areas where manufacturing should not expand where it would detract 
from the regeneration of the centre. 
 
Core Strategy Policy CS10 relating to business and industry in the Upper Don 
Valley states that employment uses will be maintained and promoted in the North 
Neepsend/Hillfoot Riverside and Wadsley Bridge areas, including improvements to 
access and the local environment. 
 
The Draft Sheffield Development Framework Proposals Map 
 
The Draft Sheffield Development Framework City Policies and Sites and Draft 
Sheffield Development Framework Proposals Map were both published for public 
consultation purposes in 2010. 
 
The Draft Sheffield Development Framework (SDF) Proposals Map shows a 
change to the UDP policy area designations for this application site and its 
surrounding area. 
 
The Draft SDF Proposals Map identifies the application site as being within and at 
the northwestern end of a Business Area that extends generally southeastwards 
across Rutland Road between Neepsend Lane/Mowbray Street and the railway 
line to the north. 
 
The land to the west of the application site is shown in the Draft SDF Proposals 
Map as part of a Business and Industrial Area. 
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The Draft Sheffield Development Framework City Policies and Sites 
 
The Draft SDF City Policies and Sites document includes Policy H1 relating to land 
uses within Policy Areas. 
 
Policy H1 states that in areas with preferred uses, these uses should be dominant 
but development for other acceptable and unspecified uses will be permitted if it 
would not undermine the required level of dominance.  Exceptions may be made 
where it involves development of a small site and the physical characteristics of the 
site make the achievement of the required proportion of preferred uses impractical, 
or there are other regeneration benefits arising from the proposal. 
 
Within Business Areas SDF Policy H1 states that offices are the preferred use and 
need to make up at least 30% of the gross floor space in the area.  Acceptable 
uses in Business Areas include small shops, research and development, light 
industry and housing.  Policy H1 states that general industry, warehouse and 
storage, lorry parks, open storage and other unclassified industrial processes are 
unacceptable uses in Business Areas.  Other uses are to be decided on their 
merits. 
 
The proposed use of the application site is therefore an unacceptable use under 
Draft SDF Policy H1. 
 
As regards the two exceptions to Policy H1, whilst this is a small site there are no 
physical characteristics that make office development on the site impracticable 
subject to achieving satisfactory internal noise environment and as such there are 
no grounds for an exception under this first criteria. 
 
The second criteria for exemptions relates to other regeneration benefits arising 
from the proposal.  Whilst noting the potential of the proposal to provide a new use 
for the site and help and existing business close to the area to expand, it is 
considered that the proposal would be likely to have a harmful impact on future 
investment in the area over the plan period and as such would constrain the wider 
regeneration benefits being promoted in the area and as such there are no 
grounds for an exception under the second criteria. 
 
The proposed use is an unacceptable use under the emerging Draft SDF and 
despite the potential for appropriate attenuation of any emissions from the 
proposed use and for a high quality boundary treatment to be provided on the 
Bardwell Road frontage to screen the activities in the open yard, it is considered 
that the proposal is likely to deter future investment in the area. 
 
Summary of Policy Issues 
 
The relevant policies of the UDP, Policies IB5 and IB9, are consistent with the 
NPPF and due weight can be accorded to them. 
 
It is therefore considered that in respect of the UDP, the proposed use as a 
breakers yard is an acceptable use in principle under Policy IB5 of the UDP and 
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subject to the satisfactory consideration of the transport and highway issues the 
proposal complies with Policy IB9 of the UDP. 
 
Full weight can be given to the SDF Core Strategy Policies CS5, CS6 and CS10.  
Core Strategy Policy CS10 maintains and promotes employment uses the North 
Neepsend area. 
 
Following the publication of the Draft SDF City Policies and Sites and Proposals 
Map objections have been received to the Business Area, however these do not 
relate to the listing of general industry, storage or distribution uses as unacceptable 
uses.  Policy H1 of the Draft SDF City Policies and Sites in so far as it relates to 
the application site is consistent with the NPPF.  Weight may be given to Policy H1 
in this instance. 
 
The proposed use of the application site is an unacceptable use under Draft SDF 
Policy H1. 
 
As regards the exceptions to Policy H1, there are no physical characteristics that 
make office development on this small site impracticable subject to achieving 
satisfactory internal noise environment, and whilst noting the potential of the 
proposal to provide a new use for the site and help and existing business close to 
the area to expand, it is considered that the proposal would be likely to have a 
harmful impact on future investment in the area over the plan period and as such 
would constrain the wider regeneration benefits being promoted in the area. 
 
In this instance it is considered that there are no justifiable exemptions to Policy H1 
as it relates to the proposed development. 
 
The Upper Don Valley PRS and the Penistone Road GAP have both been adopted 
by Cabinet.  Some weight may be given to the emerging policies in these 
documents. 
 
The North Neepsend IPDG has not been subject to formal Council approval.  It 
was made available to major local landowners in the area to be used in pre-
planning application discussions.  The North Neepsend IPDG is not explicit about 
specific land uses.  Only limited weight can be given to this document given its 
stage of preparation. 
 
The application site is therefore within and on the edge of an area where the 
emerging policies in the Draft SDF envisage a change in the character of the area 
from one where general industry is preferred to one where some office use is 
preferred with a mix of other complementary uses, and where general industry is 
unacceptable. 
 
The overriding strategy is to support existing businesses, and encourage 
employment and investment in the area.  The policy documents will guide the 
regeneration of the area over the plan period. 
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Overall, given the aspirations for the area in the Draft SDF and emerging 
documents the key issue is whether the proposed use would harm the emerging 
strategy for the area. 
 
The proposed use is an unacceptable use under the emerging Draft SDF.  Whilst 
noting the potential of the proposal to provide a new use for the site and help and 
existing business close to the area to expand, it is considered that the proposal 
would be likely to have a harmful impact on future investment in the area over the 
plan period and as such would constrain the wider regeneration benefits being 
promoted in the area. 
 
In conclusion therefore, in this instance whilst the proposal would be acceptable 
under the saved policies of the UDP, the change in policy direction for this area 
outlined in the Draft SDF is significant and the balance of weight is given to this 
emerging strategy. 
 
It is considered therefore that the proposed use is an unacceptable use under the 
emerging Draft SDF and contrary to Policy H1 of the Draft SDF City Policies and 
Sites document. 
 
Highway and Transportation issues 
 
Bardwell Road serves a number of existing businesses and the industrial area to 
the north beyond the railway bridge and is the only route to the Ski Village site 
beyond and as such forms an important gateway.  There are waiting restrictions 
along both sides of Bardwell Road between 8am and 6.30pm. 
 
The proposal seeks to retain the existing access off Badwell Road and provide on-
site servicing and parking in the existing open yard. 
 
It is considered that there is sufficient space within the yard to accommodate the 
proposed on-site servicing and parking as well as the proposed containers and 
vehicle storage racks.  If planning permission is granted conditions are required to 
secure the provision and retention of the on-site parking and servicing 
arrangements. 
 
Effect on the Amenities of the Locality 
 
The immediate surrounding area on Bardwell Road is predominantly business and 
industrial in character. 
 
Kingfisher Works which wraps around the corner of Bardwell Road and Neepsend 
Lane has been converted in several small business units.  Riverside Works off 
Neepsend Lane is used for engineering/manufacturing purposes and adjoins part 
of the southeast corner of the site.  On the north side of the site is a group of 
buildings and small compounds variously used for vehicle testing, manufacturing 
joinery items and building maintenance.  The buildings on the east side of Bardwell 
Road are used by a variety of businesses predominantly for manufacturing 
purposes.  The southern most of these units is used as an indoor skate park. 
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The proposed use of the premises as a breakers yard would involve using the 
building on the application site to accommodate the activities associated with the 
de-pollution of vehicles in a bunded area of the building, dismantling the vehicles, 
and providing storage for reclaimed parts.  Part of the building would be used for 
ancillary offices. 
 
The main sources of emissions from the activities within the building would be from 
the de-pollution process, dismantling, and disturbance from the general movement 
of vehicle parts within the building.   
 
The de-pollution process is proposed to be carried out within a bunded area within 
the building.  The dismantling mainly involves the use of hand tools and air guns to 
remove the parts although power saws and acetylene cutting would occasionally 
be used. 
 
The open yard would be used to stack vehicles on a racking system towards the 
rear of the yard, for the siting of large storage containers just behind the front 
boundary wall and fence, for the provision of parking, and for on-site servicing 
including deliveries and collection of vehicles and parts.  A fork lift truck is used to 
move the car bodies to and from the racking system. 
 
The main sources of emissions from the activities within the yard would be from the 
movement of parts and vehicles.  There would be no crushing of vehicles on the 
site.  A limited number of customers would visit the site each day. 
 
The proposed hours of use would be between 8am and 5.30pm on Mondays to 
Fridays, and between 9am and 1pm on Saturdays. 
 
The small business units within the neighbouring buildings to the south include IT 
software design and office based uses as well as engineering and manufacturing 
uses.  It is considered that the proposed activities within the building and on the 
yard and the equipment to be used in undertaking those activities would not 
generate significant noise that would be detrimental to existing occupiers of 
neighbouring buildings.  No vehicle crushing is proposed on the site.  
Arrangements to provide bunding of the de-pollution activities are included within 
the proposal.  If planning permission is granted conditions are required to ensure 
the use remains within the characteristics of the proposal as submitted. 
 
There are no residential properties in the immediate area of the site.  The 
residential properties south of Rutland Road off Neepsend Lane are approximately 
250 metres from the site, those to the west side of Penistone Road are 
approximately 280 metres away.  It is considered that the proposed use would not 
significantly harm the living conditions of these or other residents or visitor living 
accommodation in the area. 
 
The emerging policy in the Draft SDF includes residential as an acceptable use in 
Business Areas.  There are currently no extant planning permissions for residential 
use in the immediate locality. 
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The site is likely to be contaminated to some extent due to the previous industrial 
use of the site.  However, the site is covered in hard standings and the proposal is 
not a sensitive use in this respect and does not involve breaking up any of the 
existing hardstandings.  If planning permission is granted a condition is required to 
ensure that any future ground disturbance is properly assessed for risks of 
pollution.  
 
The Environment Agency have raised no objections to the proposal subject to 
conditions seeking submission and approval of drainage details, and ensuring 
there is capacity in the drainage system for discharge of surface water.   
 
The Environment Agency has also advised that the development will also require 
an Environmental Permit from the Agency under the Environmental Permitting 
Regulations 2010 unless a waste exemption applies. 
 
The Kelham Island Industrial Conservation Area lies to the south of the site on the 
south side of Neepsend Lane.  There are views of the conservation area from the 
site, and views of Bardwell Road and the application site from the conservation 
area. 
 
The main visual impact on the streetscene would be from the appearance of the 
storage containers and vehicle storage racks which would be visible through and 
above the existing palisade fence. 
 
It is considered that to ensure there would be no significant impact on the 
streetscene and on the character and historic interest of the Kelham Island 
Industrial Conservation Area, boundary screening on the road frontage of the 
application site would need to be of a high quality. 
 
SUMMARY 
 
The key issues for consideration are the weight to be given to the existing and 
emerging planning policies for this area of the city, and the impact the proposed 
use would have on these aspirations and on existing businesses. 
 
It is considered that there is sufficient space within the yard to accommodate the 
proposed on-site servicing and parking as well as the proposed containers and 
vehicle storage racks.  If planning permission is granted conditions are required to 
secure the provision and retention of the on-site parking and servicing 
arrangements. 
 
It is considered that the proposed activities within the building and on the yard and 
the equipment to be used in undertaking those activities would not generate 
significant noise that would be detrimental to existing occupiers of neighbouring 
buildings.  If planning permission is granted conditions are required to ensure the 
use remains within the characteristics of the proposal as submitted. 
 
The main visual impact on the streetscene would be from the appearance of the 
storage containers and vehicle storage racks which would be visible through and 
above the existing palisade fence.  It is considered that to ensure there would be 
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no significant impact on the streetscene and on the character and historic interest 
of the Kelham Island Industrial Conservation Area, boundary screening on the road 
frontage of the application site would need to be of a high quality. 
 
However, the policy aspirations for this area of the city have changed since the 
adoption of the Sheffield Unitary Development Plan (UDP) in 1998.  The weight to 
be given to the UDP and subsequent policy documents depends on their stage of 
preparation, any unresolved objections to them, and the degree of consistency with 
Government guidance. 
 
In this instance whilst the proposal would be acceptable under the saved policies of 
the UDP, the change in policy direction for this area outlined in the Draft SDF is 
significant and the balance of weight is given to this emerging strategy. 
 
The proposed use is an unacceptable use under the emerging Draft SDF. 
Whilst noting the potential of the proposal to provide a new use for the site and 
help and existing business close to the area to expand, it is considered that the 
proposal would be likely to have a harmful impact on future investment in the area 
over the plan period and as such would constrain the wider regeneration benefits 
being promoted in the area. 
 
In conclusion therefore, in this instance whilst the proposal would be acceptable 
under the saved policies of the UDP, the change in policy direction for this area 
outlined in the Draft SDF is significant and the balance of weight is given to this 
emerging strategy. 
 
It is considered therefore that the proposed use is an unacceptable use under the 
emerging Draft SDF and contrary to Policy H1 of the Draft SDF City Policies and 
Sites document. 
 
 RECOMMENDATION 
 
It is recommended that planning permission is refused for the reason given. 
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